REGINA DUPLICATE BRIDGE CLUB

Minutes of Board Meeting held at the Club December 3, 2011
Present:   Pamela Keim, Rose Dunitz, Don Norman, Janice Anderson, Sandra Benson, Leslie Mortin, Joan Quinlan, Norma Barber, Don Drever, Ilsa Krukoff   
Regrets:  Patty Kinney
Guest:  Bev Skulmoski

Pamela Keim called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m.
1.0 Adoption of the Agenda 
Add 6.14  Wednesday afternoon game.  Motion by Rose Dunitz, seconded by Norma Barber, to adopt the agenda as amended.   Carried.
2.0 Adoption of the minutes of October 23 and November 16, 2011
November 16 minutes, 1.0, 5th point, line 3 – remove the phrase “at the end of next year”
       Motion by Pamela Keim, seconded by Jan Anderson, that the minutes of October 23, 2011 as

       presented, and of November 16, 2011 as amended be adopted.   Carried. 
3.0  Business Arising from the Minutes
 None other than what is already on the agenda
4.0 President’s Report
No additional items to report, other than what is already on the agenda
5.0   Financial Report
        -  Norma Barber reported that we showed a net profit of $2472.49 during the month of November. 
        She indicated that this was due in large part to moneys from the Regional 50 / 50 ($1417), money 

        generated from the Sectional tournament ($875.57), and money received from the ACBL to help 
        defray advertising costs for lessons
-  The Board was pleased with the positive balance this month.  However, as Norma pointed out, in the upcoming months we will see several regular players heading south for a period of months.  She also noted that older former regulars have found other venues for playing bridge that are less about competition and more about playing in a relaxing social atmosphere (that is, their purpose for play has shifted). 
-  Norma indicated that MGI, with whom we have our investments, is now Desjardins Financial 

Security

-  Norma reported her findings regarding exploring the possibility of early redemption of any of our

        investments, an option that had been suggested to help our financial picture in the short run.  She 
        shared a letter from Desjardins Financial Security which outlined the financial consequences of 
        breaking such non-redeemable contracts.  She also indicated that she was told there was no guarantee 
        that if we applied to do so, that our application would be successful.  The letter indicated that costs 
        would be substantial, resulting in both an interest loss and an extra fee, assuming that an application   

        were even successful.   It was agreed by the Board not to pursue this.
Motion by Norma Barber, seconded by Jan Anderson, to accept the financial report as presented.  Carried.
6.0 Old Business
            6.1  Exploring partnership for space for Club – Bev Skulmoski
                   (Note, this was presented at the beginning of the meeting, prior to above business, by our guest)
                   Bev Skulmoski addressed the Board regarding research that he has done and discussion he has

                   had on the Club’s behalf, after having received the go-ahead to pursue.   His discussions were 

                   with Amalgamated Charities.  His findings and thoughts, as well as discussion points:


     -  Amalgamated Charities expressed an interest in a partnership.  President Gord Bonokoski, 

                     contact person Don Stratilo
                  - There was no discussion with them at this time as to money from our side, as this was an 

                     unknown for Bev.

                  -  The partnership, if pursued, would be in the form of building a common structure to be shared 

                     with Amalgamated Charities, whose portion would be used as a Bingo hall

                  -  Bev indicated to them that we would need parking space for approximately 100 cars, while 

                     they would need more than 200 spaces
                  -  Bev indicated that we would need between 3000 and 4000 sq ft of space, while they indicated 

                     that they would need 2 halls, one with 4000 sq ft of space, and one with 7000 sq ft.         


     -  Washrooms, kitchen, etc, could add another 5000 sq ft    Therefore, the total size of the

                     facility could need to be 20000 sq ft


     -  Bev indicated to them the rent and common area that we pay on an annual basis approaches 

                     $50000.  They indicated that at present they pay close to that amount per month.

                  -  Estimated cost for building @ $200 / sq ft.  Considering variables, a 20000 sq ft structure

                     Could cost between 3 and 6 million dollars.  

                  -  If we were to partner, our share would be about 1/5 of that amount.  That could mean about 

                     1.2 million dollars.

                  -  Costs could be cut by utilizing Club member expertise (for example: design, supervision)
-  If we were to decide to explore this option, we would need to go to a bank to investigate the 

   possibility of a mortgage.  This would best be done together with a representative for  

   Amalgamated Charities.  We would also need to know what would be expected by way of a 

   down payment

-  Buying an older building is likely not a viable option, as there could be considerable cost in

   renovation

     -  Funds might be raised by applying an extra table fee specifically targeted towards building 

-  A sponsorship might be a possibility

-  Don Norman calculated the approximate interest that would need to be paid on a loan of this 

   size to be approximately $50,000 annually.  It was agreed that this was too rich for our Club.

-  Leslie Mortin suggested that she, too, has done some research.  One possibility she checked 

   into was a prebuilt building (supplier in Estevan), at a cost of approximately $300,000.
   Adding land cost of approximately $100,000 and another $100,000 for interior work, this 

   might be attainable at a cost of approximately $500,000. 
-  Bev said that regardless of what option we might decide to pursue, the first step would be to

   approach the bank to see what option, if any, might be viable.  

-  The Board expressed its thanks to Bev for the time and effort he put in on our behalf.  

    However, it was felt that this was not an option that was affordable for our Club.
Related to above, there was further discussion regarding the need to consider options regarding Club location and options for the future.  Don Drever suggested that we have a subcommittee to bring forth or coordinate ideas. He said he would be willing to work with such a committee, but suggested that we seek the expertise of Club members to be a part of such a committee.

6.2 Financial situation of the Club 
Don Norman excused himself from the meeting for this discussion

Don Norman has made an offer to the Club to extend a loan of $12000.  This loan would be a personal loan from him, and would be accompanied by a promissory note from the Club indicating when and how it would be repaid.  This offer was made to give the Club “breathing room” of a year, during which time it is hoped that we can explore and implement options that will improve our financial situation.  The date the loan will need to be repaid will coincide with the maturity date of a Club investment of $12000.    It was agreed that Don should be entitled to the interest that would accrue during the loan period from December 5th  2011 to December 5th  2012 on the investment, at the rate at which the investment was made.  

Motion by Joan Quinlan, seconded by Norma Barber, that the RDBC accept Don Norman’s offer to provide the RDBC with a loan of $12000.  Further, that we sign a promissory note detailing the agreement between Don Norman and the Board of Directors of the RDBC, indicating that the $12000 that Don lends the RDBC is to be repaid to Don together with any interest that accrues between December 5, 2011 and December 5, 2012 on the specified

RDBC’s $12000 investment.  Further, at the time of maturity, the investment will be cashed in and used to repay Don in full.   Carried  
     (Investment with Concentra Financial 4Year GIC purchased 12/05/08 for 48 months Maturity
     12/05/12 Principal $12000.00 at 4.46 %     Interest payment for one year will be $535.20. 
     Registered owner: Regina Duplicate Bridge Club non redeemable.)
     A promissory note was presented and signed.
6.3 Promissory note to be signed – loan from Norma Barber
Norma did not have the details completed.  Norma will do so, and when done will present the note to Pamela Keim for signature and witnessing.  
6.4 “Mr. Personality” - did we find him / her?
This item was in relation to the decision at the last Board meeting to seek a person or persons who would be good at phoning people to chat with them about why they have not been coming out to play.  It was felt that there were likely some unresolved situations that have people not coming to the Club.  In addition, there may be other reasons that we could help them with (for example, transportation).  Some names were suggested as good candidates.  Don Norman will approach Ken Adie;  Joan Quinlan will approach Mo Adams.  Don Drever volunteered to spearhead a subcommittee that could work on providing possible questions, ideas, a list of people, etc.  Sandra Benson and Joan Quinlan agreed to work with Don.
6.5 Cleaner – confirmation of start date, signing of contract
Don Drever indicated that the contract has been signed, and the start date for the cleaner is Sunday, December 4th, 2011.   It was noted that it will be important to give advance notice to the cleaner when there are events scheduled at the Club on a Sunday
                  The Board thanked Pamela Keim and her crew for the interim cleaning coverage while we 

                  sought a new cleaner.
           6.6  Directors’ and Officers’ Liability Insurance – completion of forms
                  Pamela Keim presented the forms to take care of the final loose ends.  Forms are now  

                  complete and can be submitted.                    
          6.7  Christmas Party - charity
                 Various charities were considered, and it was decided this year to donate to Carmichael 

                 Outreach.  The 50 / 50 was also discussed, and it was decided that we would target profits from 

                 the 50 / 50 to begin a fund whose purpose would be to build towards our needs for a facility in 

                 the future (“Future Fund”)
                 Motion by Leslie Mortin, seconded by Sandra Benson, that the profit from the game at our 

                 Christmas party will be donated to Carmichael Outreach.  Profit from the 50 / 50 will remain 

                 with the Club, and will be a part of a “Future Fund”.  Carried.
          6.8  Mentoring 
    Nothing to report
          6.9  Removal of broken chairs to the landfill                 
                 Pamela Keim reported that Nancy and Dale Welta took the broken chairs to the landfill on 

                 November 6.  They did not want repayment for the landfill fee.
                 The Board wishes to express their appreciation to the Weltas for volunteering to look after this.

          6.10  Men’s bathroom – regarding the toilet out of order.
                   Pamela Keim said that the toilet was not out of order, but rather had a new system of flushing 

                   that was meant to save on water.  She did note, however, that the drain in the men’s bathroom 

                   doesn’t drain properly and will need some attention.
          6.11 List of tasks – washing of tea towels

     This is already being done by the hospitality committee members as needed.
          6.12  Workers’ Compensation Board – finalizing

                   Already done

          6.13  Parking outside the Club

                   Don Norman will include a reminder in an email regarding:

      - Not parking before 6:00 pm on weekdays in the part of the lot designated for Altus Group

                     (spots south of the Club with plug-ins)


      -  Respecting the handicapped parking area, so that they are left available for those needing 

                      them.   These vehicles should display a handicap sign.
          6.14  Wednesday afternoon games


       Norma Barber reported that she has checked re: availability of directors.  She found the 

                    following:

                     -  Bill VanSickle expressed an interest


        -  Cal McLeod indicated that he would offer relief – ie, substitute when needed if available

                     -  Gil Lafreniere indicated that he would be willing to help out, but needs an update on using 

                        the computer program.   He would like a manual for ACBL Score.  Jan Anderson

                        pointed out that we have no such manual, but that the ACBL website has information 

                        available online.  She also suggested he could be helped with learning the computer program

                        by existing directors if he wished to come out and observe and learn from them.  

                    It was suggested that we try a format of beginning at 11:00, with a half-hour lunch break (bring
                    your own lunch) followed by a continuation of the game.    It was felt that adding this more 

                    social atmosphere might add a little extra interest to the game.  Jan Anderson said she could 

                    apply for a sanction for this game, and have it in place for January.

                    Motion by Leslie Mortin, seconded by Norma Barber, that we hold an open game on 

                    Wednesdays, beginning the first Wednesday in January.  This game would begin at 11:00, and 

                    would include a lunch break to allow for socializing.  Carried.


       It was brought to the Board's attention following this meeting that Game Management director 
                    Norma Barber has subsequently investigated the possibility of having a director available for 
                    an 11:00 a.m. start.  She found that at present there was no director able to take this on.  
                    However, game director Bill VanSickle would be willing to direct a 1:00 p.m. Wednesday game 
                    on a regular basis.  With this in mind, Norma sent an email to the Board, suggesting an 
                    amendment to the above motion to reflect a 1:00 start time, so that Club Manager Jan 
                    Anderson can amend the information on her sanction request.  In the interest of not delaying 
                    the initiating of this game in January, and of expediting the sanction application,  this was 
                    deemed acceptable to the Board, and Jan has been given the go-ahead by the Board to alter the 
                    application request as indicated above.   For the record, a formal amendment to the motion 
                    will be presented at the January 21st Board meeting.
                     There was also discussion about the interest in and success of the Wednesday evening team 

                     game which was held on November 23.  Much positive feedback was received.  It was felt that 

                     there might be interest in more opportunities for team play within this group.  

                     Motion by Norma Barber, seconded by Rose Dunitz, that we hold a Master / non-Master team 
                     game on the 2nd Wednesday evening of each month, beginning January 11th.  For the 
                    purpose of this game, a non-Master shall be defined as someone having under 200 
                     masterpoints.   This team game would have the requirement that at least 2 players per team 
                     must have under 200 masterpoints.  Any Master player on the team must have a non-Master 
                     partner.  Carried  
                     Players will also be asked to remember  that psyching is not allowed at “limited” games 

7.0 New Business
       7.1   Incident at Eight Is Enough Team Game held November 19, 2011
               This situation was brought before the Board in response to written submissions from both player
               and game director.  The Board decided to hold an In Camera session to discuss what happened, 
               the written submissions, and how the Board should deal with the matter.  The Board then went 
               into Executive Session. 

               Following the discussion, Motion by Jan Anderson, seconded, by Joan Quinlan, that the regular 
               meeting reconvene.  Carried
              Motion by Jan Anderson, seconded by Joan Quinlan, that in regards to the incident of Saturday 
              November 19, due to the fact that there was clear violation of the ACBL and RDBC  Zero 
              Tolerance policy and clear violation of  ACBL and RDBC conduct and ethics regulations, that 
              the Club member Patricia Kinney be suspended for a period of 90 days, followed by a 90 day 
              probationary period, that a letter regarding this decision and an explanation thereof be sent to 
              Patricia Kinney, and that the suspension period commence upon the date the letter is recorded. 
                Carried unanimously.
               Two further letters were delivered to the Board by Doug Kinney.  One related directly to this

               matter and was considered within the context of the discussion.  The second was presented to the

               Board for consideration.  The matter brought before the Board in the second letter was Tabled for

               further study and will be dealt with at the next Board meeting.  
7.2 Cleaning of extra rooms
         Small storage room still has stacked chairs that need to be cleaned.  These chairs could be moved 
         into the bigger storage room, as there are already some chairs there.  Jan Anderson pointed out 
         that some of these chairs are Unit chairs and some are Club chairs. It was felt that storing them 
         together was more economical of space.   Several people indicated a willingness to help with the 
         cleaning of rooms and moving of chairs, but no firm plans were made.

7.3 Recycling boxes
Pamela Keim pointed out that boxes were accumulating in the large store room, and wondered if these could be recycled.  Jan Anderson said that we save some to put paper in for recycling.  The others could be recycled in the blue boxes which are south of the Club.
7.4 Website request
Jason Larrivee has requested that anyone who notices a discrepancy between information on the website and elsewhere should let him know, so that he can rectify it
7.5 Our new email set-up 

Don Norman will ensure that subsequent mailings do not show the email addresses of multiple recipients.  Don will send as blind carbon copy in future.
7.6 Discrepancy between item in minutes and e-mail sent to members
From Minutes July 22, 2010 re: sympathy and get-well cards

-It was decided that we should post on both the Club bulletin board and the Club website information about our policy and who to contact.  Cards will be sent in the event of serious illness of a Club member or death of a Club member or close family of that member (spouse, child, and parent) if we are made aware.  
From e-mail sent to Club members July 26, 2010

               -It is the policy of the Regina Duplicate Bridge Club to send out a sympathy card or get well card, 

               in the event of a death, illness, or accident that may directly affect one of our Club members.

               It should be noted that a get well card is sent only to Club members who are themselves suffering 

  from an illness or recovering from an accident.. In the event of a death, however, a card will be 

  sent to the family of a deceased member of the club, or to a member of the Club who has lost 

  his/her spouse, child, mother or father.
 It was agreed that our policy needed clarification.  The corrected policy should read:

 - It is the policy of the Regina Duplicate Bridge Club to send out a sympathy card or get well card,   

   in the event of a death, illness, or accident that may directly affect one of our Club members.  It
   should be noted that a get well card is sent only to Club members who are themselves suffering 
   from an illness or accident that is serious enough to require hospitalization.  In the event of a 
   death, however, a card will be sent to the family of a deceased member of the club, or to a 
   member of the Club who has lost his/her spouse, child, mother or father.

7.7 Request from Club member regarding the duplicating of boards  
Pamela Keim presented a request from Ken Baker to consider sometimes free dealing the boards.

Ken felt that computer hands are not random in the same way that free dealt boards would be.

Upon discussion, it was noted that the duplicating machine deals completely random boards.  The Board thanks Ken for his suggestion.  However, the Board feels that the value of being able to post a hand record outweighs the misconception that computer hands are not random.

7.8 “Did You Know?” idea from Leslie Mortin

Leslie Mortin suggested the idea that we have a Write-On Board made available to members, on which people could record information regarding events in their lives or of others at the Club (with the permission of those involved). This “Did You Know?” board would be a positive way to allow people to share.  Leslie has offered to donate the Board.  Thank you to Leslie for her excellent idea and her generosity.
8.0   Committee Reports
      8.1  Promotion and Public Relations
             No report
8.2 Club Operations
Don Drever reported the following:

-   new cleaner starts tomorrow.  
-   safety lights have been checked and are still operational
-   fire extinguisher –Don will be taking in for yearly check

-   outdoor sign - needs to be reset for winter hours, so that it comes on earlier

-   codes for alarm – no real value in having multiple codes (ie, different for each individual with a 

     key).  Pamela Keim will remove from to-do list
8.3 Game Management 
No report 
9.0  Club Management  

        Jan Anderson reported that she will apply for the sanction required for the new Wednesday afternoon 

        game.  
        Jan has received a request from Moose Jaw to store and display a trophy at our Club, as they do not 

        have an actual Club space.  Jan will inform them that we do not have anywhere to display trophies.

10   Tournament Chair
        Joan Quinlan said that she would need help with set-up, etc for the Christmas party, as some members 

        of the committee will not be there.  Leslie Mortin said that although she will not be there in the 

        evening, she could help with set-up prior.  Ilsa Krukoff volunteered to help.  Don Drever said his wife, 

        Marilyn, would also help.  It was suggested that the Graingers have been very willing to help in the 

        past, and could be approached. 
11.  Date for the next meeting:  Saturday, January 21st, 2012 at 11:00 a.m.

Meeting adjourned at 12:40
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